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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

January  10, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                           Dave Hamry, Chair








  Claire Spain-Remy

   
         Marc Gaspard 

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT 
Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wizsmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Beth Norman, PCFT President

Mr. Matthew Roberson, ASPCFS President

Mr. Sean Cooke, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
 Dan Russ, Becki Collins, Andrew Monson, Cherry Tinker, Ruth Ann Hatchett, Mari Kruger, Kami Robinson, Els Deming, Arlis Davick, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hamry called the meeting to order at 2:35 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS

MINUTES OF THE  
Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve  MEETING


the minutes of the November 9, 2006 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

GUESTS

Dr. Johnson introduced Joann Wizsmann, Vice President of Administrative Services




Dr. Hasart introduced Michael Koetjc, Director of Child Development Centers

INTRODUCTION

Welcome and Introduction of Joann Wizsmann, Vice President of Administrative Services 

Dr. Johnson introduced Ms. Joann Wizsmann the new Vice President for Administrative Services to the Board members. Ms. Wizsmann left the Higher Education Coordinating Board where she was the Deputy Director since 2005. Prior to 2005, she worked there as the Associate Director and then the Director of Administrative Services.  Dr. Johnson cited Ms. Wizsmann’s senior level experience in finance, budgeting, administrative services, and policy development. Ms. Wiszmann holds two Bachelor of Arts degrees from Seattle University, one in Business Administration and one in Humanities.  She is also a Certified Public Accountant.  Joann is also a graduate of the Cascade Center for Public Policy’s Executive Management Program.

Dr. Johnson stated she’s a proven leader in higher education policy who understands the complexity of our opportunities and challenges. Her insights and experiences will serve us well in meeting the needs of our students and community. We look forward to her being a member of Pierce College team.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported By Matthew Roberson)

Mr. Roberson reported that Fall quarter was a success; the team has been meeting and exceeding their goals. Welcome back days for Winter quarter include a blood and food drive, low-cost flu shots, and movie nights. Members of Student Government attended the NWAACC tournament where our teams showed good sportsmanship.

Mr. Roberson stated that the Technology fee committee has collected proposals of allocation of tech fees for 2007-2008. They will keep the board members informed as the process continues.

Mr. Roberson reported that over two hundred students attended the Cram and Jam session. College services such as the library, computer lab, tutoring center, and food service all stayed open to support the session.

ASPCP (Reported by Sean Cooke)

Mr. Cooke reported that Student Government has been very busy Fall quarter with sixty-six events up from thirty-nine last year. The team recently went on a retreat to Camp Arnold and feels very energized for Winter quarter.

Mr. Cooke reported that the Winter quarter Welcome Days were a great success. The theme was robots/space/ the future.  There are some great events planned for the quarter such as, the artist and speaker series and movie nights. An orientation meeting was held for the Student Technology Fee committee. Mr. Cooke will keep the board members informed of the progress of the committee.

PCFT PRESIDENT (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that the Tenure committees are all busy preparing the materials for the board members review. The college has ten probationers in their first year of the tenure process. 

Ms. Norman reported that union has launched a national campaign, called the Faculty and College Excellence Campaign, which are taking place in states across the nation. The goal of the campaign is to create awareness about the erosion of full-time faculty and the overuse of part-time, adjunct faculty, as well as to introduce model legislation that mandates a full-time hiring ratio and pro rata compensation and job security for contingent faculty. 

Ms. Norman stated that the union continues to battle for salary step increases for faculty that are already available to other state and public education employees; this year a coalition of faculty unions, college presidents, Boards of Trustees, and the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges worked with key legislators to draft a bill that would solve the problem. If passed, House Bill 2595 would create a permanent funding stream that would provide step funding for both full- and part-time faculty. Ms. Norman asked the board members to support the legislative issues concerning the Pierce College faculty.

Ms. Norman stated that the members of faculty have some concerns related to how many vacant positions there are at the college.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Kami Robinson)

Ms. Robinson reported that the WPEA would be holding it’s first Job Representative committee meeting on January 26, 2007. During the meeting a new Chief Job Representative and Assistant Job Representative will be elected. The committee will inform Human Resources who is elected and the new Chief Job Representative will be giving the next Board report.

Ms. Robinson stated that the union is working collaboratively with Human Resources regarding the recent college closures issues.

SETTING DIRECTION/ VISION

Legislative Update

Dr. Johnson shared the District’s priorities for the legislative session which include: 

Economic Demand- fund enrollments in high-demand fields, adult basic education, customized training, general enrollments and dual credit programs.

Student Success- ensure students flourish in college, we must create an environment of support and access to enable all citizens to succeed, we’re asking for statewide support of adult basic education, no increase in tuition, opportunity grants, success services for students.

Innovation- Center of Excellence, equipment, educational technology, compensation, and facilities M&O

Capital Projects-the statewide request is for $520 million. Funding the list in order to $468 million will ensure that all Pierce County projects will be funded.

Dr. Johnson reported on some of the highlights of Governor Gregoire’s 2007-2009 Operating budget proposals. Over all it is a good budget for the Community and Technical College System. Following are highlights of the proposals:

 

SBCTC Capital Budget:  SBCTC Requested $520.4 million

The Governor’s budget recommends appropriations totaling $513.2 million for the community and technical colleges.  Her capital budget proposal represents a 9% increase over the current (2005-07) $470 million capital budget. 

The Governor’s proposal follows the SBCTC prioritized list through our requested infrastructure projects.  Only Repairs “B” projects were not included in the Governor’s proposal.  In addition, $22.8 million is once again included in the capital budget for Preventative Facility Maintenance (the transfer of M&O funds to the capital budget).  

 

In addition to these direct appropriations, the Governor includes the total system COP request of $46.9 million. 

 

SBCTC Operating Budget

The Governor’s operating budget proposal is a 19.4% increase over the current (2005-07) operating budget.  Selected highlights of the budget include:

· Over $50 million for 4,675 new funded enrollments as follows: 
· 2,000 general enrollments funded at $5,700 each 
· 1,000 high demand enrollments funded at $10,000 each 
· 500 IBEST enrollments funded at $7,700 each 
· 500 ABE enrollments funded at $7,700 each 
· 400 apprentice enrollments funded at $7,700 each 
· 250 enrollments targeted at math and science at $5,700 each 
· 25 FTES for NSIS at $6,900 each 
· $19.7 million to keep CTC tuition flat in the 2007-09 biennium.  The Governor’s budget assumes that CTC tuition would have increased by 3% per year.  The explanatory budget note for this funding states: “To make sure the system has the resources it needs to offer programs, retain faculty, and purchase equipment, the state is providing general fund support equivalent to what the colleges would collect from a three percent annual tuition increase….Funds may be used for …faculty salary increases, including increments, per local bargaining agreements.”  

· $5 million for regional opportunity grants 
· $4 million for retention efforts for TRIO-eligible students 
· Full funding for our maintenance and operations (M&O) request. 
· An additional SmartBuy budget reduction is eliminated.  This funding means that college budgets will not be reduced in 2008. 
 

Compensation:

· The one-time 1.6% salary increase that was funded in FY2007 is made permanent for all employees. 
· In addition, all employees will receive a 3.2% COLA in FY2008 and a 2% COLA in FY2009. 
· Represented employees will receive their COLAs on July 1 of each fiscal year. 
· Nonrepresented employees will receive their COLAs on September 1 of each fiscal year. 
· $7.5 million for part-time faculty salary improvement 
· No funding for faculty salary increments 
· The requested salary study is not funded. 
 

Other items of interest:

· $3.8 million is appropriated to the Higher Education Coordinating Board (HECB) for an online student advising system.  The HECB and SBCTC are to work together on this project. 
· Funding to the HECB to allow need-eligible students who only take one course to receive State Need Grants. 
· The Department of Corrections receives $25 million for its Offender Re-Entry Initiative, which is aimed at reducing recidivism.  Inmate education and workforce training are part of this initiative. 
Dr. Johnson stated that she and members of Executive Committee would be testifying during many of the hearings on behalf of the Community College system and invites Board members to attend as well.

Mr. Gaspard commented that from an historical perspective this is a very strong budget for Higher Education. He encouraged the college to continue to work with our local legislators.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Enrollment Update

Ms. Yochum distributed an FTE target report (attached). Ms. Yochum reported that to reach 100% of our target we will need an additional 1548.54 FTEs or to reach 98% of our target we would need 1440.08 additional FTEs.

Ms. Yochum shared information provided by the State Board regarding how Fall 2006 enrollments look at the two-year colleges. The report states that: 

· Fall enrollments are over two percent higher than last year

· Annual enrollments are projected to be 3,000 FTES higher than last year

· Much of this year’s growth is occurring in workforce and basic skills programs

· Basic skills enrollment increased by 12% over last fall, continuing last year’s growth trend

· Programs that combine basic skills and workforce programs (I-BEST), which are educating the state’s least skilled workers, account for nearly half of the increase in workforce enrollments

· Population and economic trends show strong workforce enrollments continuing as employees routinely upgrade their skills

· The running start program increase by four percent over last fall

· Transfer programs remain steady-consistent with a stable eighteen and nineteen year old population.

Dr. Johnson stated that because we are able to purchase Military FTE, on paper we appear to be meeting our targets. Other colleges are also shifting FTEs to meet their targets. It makes it difficult to really look at where we are in meeting our targets. Ms. Collins added that we are using the purchase of Military FTE as a stopgap measure. At sometime we may need to make a decision to permanently transfer Military FTE to State funded FTE. The net margin per student that goes into the budget is less money if we permanently transfer those FTE to state funded.

Ms. Collins stated that at next month’s meeting we plan to expand on this report with the different types of enrollments and the budget impact of each. 

Accreditation Update

Ms. Gilchrist reported that the College is nine months away from our accreditation visit. The work of the Standard committees is starting to shift to editing and writing. Each of the standards has now submitted first drafts of their reports and focus groups will review the materials and then be forwarded to the accreditation report writer. A member of the College Relations staff, Amy Foster has designed the layout of the report. The finished report will be sent to the printer in July.

Ms. Gilchrist stated that Paula Henson-Williams would be organizing the actual visit; she will be creating all of the exhibits for the accreditation team to review. The entire college community is still working on creating action plans that will include how we make this effort a continuance process.

Dr. Johnson asked the board members to consider volunteering to read sections of the report and provide feedback.
BOARD BUSINESS


Activities Calendar

January 17
World Trade Center Globe Awards
6:00 pm

March 14
Regular Board Meeting/ Foundation Luncheon



Note: the Regular meeting time will change to 1:00.


NEXT REGULAR

February 14, 2007 -Pierce College Fort Steilacoom

MEETING


ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 3:50 pm.

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


David K. Hamry, Board Chair
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